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	 For	 several	 months	 Charles	 Fugate	 had	 been	 asking	 me	 to	 come	 to	 the	
curious	rock	piles	he	had	found	in	Rye	Cove.	 	A	couple	of	weeks	ago	I	went	to	see	
them,	and	was	given	the	tour	by	Charles	and	his	brother,	J.	E.		
	
	 The	area	containing	the	cairns	is	a	nearly	baron	limestone	knoll	covered	by	a	
cedar	 thicket.	 	 The	 land	 is	 nearly	 useless,	 serving	 only	 as	 a	 shelter	 for	 cattle	 in	
inclement	 weather.	 	 Outcroppings	 of	 the	 limestone	 occur	 in	 parallel	 band	 like	
topographic	contours	across	the	slope	of	the	hill.		In	about	a	quarter	of	an	acre	there	
are	perhaps	20	cairns.	
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THE	CAIRNS	NEAR	THE	FUGATE	FARM	
	

Each	cairn	 is	about	4	feet	high,	and	four	feet	on	each	side.	 	The	corners	are	
purposely	 squared.	 	None	of	 the	 stones	have	been	worked	with	 tools.	 	The	stones	
vary	from	about	150	lbs.	to	palm	sized	flakes	of	limestone	gathered	from	the	knoll.		
A	few	of	the	cairns	are	rectangular	instead	of	cubic,	and	are	about	4’	X	7’	by	four	feet	
high.	 	All	the	cairns	are	constructed	on	either	bald	limestone	on	topo	of	the	hill,	or	
on	the	limestone	ledges	of	the	contour	bands.	 	At	first	they	seem	to	be	arranged	in	
more	or	less	evenly	spaced	rows	of	three	or	four,	with	rows	randomly	arranged	with	
one	another.		This	may	be	the	case,	but	it	may	also	be	the	case	that	the	seeming	rows	
really	represent	placement	on	the	bald	small	escarpments	of	the	limestone	bands.	
	
	 The	 author	 recalled	 seeing	 an	 old	 photograph	 of	 a	 rock	 pile	 of	 somewhat	
similar	 description	 located	 about	 two	 miles	 away	 from	 those	 under	 discussion.		
After	retrieving	that	photo,	one	notes	that	that	rock	pile	was	also	a	four	foot	squared	
cube	 of	 lime	 stone,	 but	 that	 the	 rocks	 were	 all	 larger	 than	 those	 in	 the	 nest	 of	
approximately	twenty,	and	were	placed	with	considerable	less	care.	
	

	
	

CAIRN	NEAR	SITE	OF	CARTER’S	FORT	1	MILE	SOUTHWEST	OF	
CAIRNS	NEAR	FUGATE’S	FARM	

	
	
	 However,	 one	 is	 left	 with	 the	 thought	 that	 these	 cairns	 were	 built	 for	 the	
same	purpose,	and	over	an	area	never	owned	by	one	man.		They	must	have	met	the	
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same	 need	 of	 several	 persons.	 	 The	 questions	 are	 which	 people,	 and	 for	 what	
purpose.	
	

The	most	 common	 rock	 piles	 seen	 in	 North	 America	 are	 randomly	 placed	
stone	piles	built	up	 in	the	process	of	clearing	fields	 for	plowing.	 	 It	 is	obvious	that	
these	cairns	are	not	of	 that	variety.	 	Their	construction	 is	 too	standardized	and	 to	
carefully	executed.		Also,	the	knoll	is	too	rocky	for	the	construction	of	these	cairns	to	
have	had	any	effect	on	the	usefulness	of	the	place.	
	
	 The	cairns	are	not	hearths.	 	They	supported	no	conceivable	structure.	 	The	
cairns	obviously	are	an	end	in	themselves,	and	not	the	residua	of	some	other	goal.	
	
	 As	they	are	too	widespread,	they	are	not	the	work	of	any	one	person,	but	of	a	
group,	 a	 group	with	 similar	 needs	 and	 goals.	 	We	 know	 of	 no	 such	 goal	 or	 need	
within	 the	 cultural	 tool	 kits	 of	 the	 settlers	 and	 their	 descendants.	 	 Therefore,	 it	
would	seem	most	reasonable	that	they	were	constructed	by	a	tribe	of	Indians	who	
were	bound	together	by	the	same	culture	and	cultural	needs.	
	
	 Rye	 Cove	 is	 an	 unusual	 limestone	 out	 cropping	within	what	 is	 generally	 a	
shale	and	sandstone	landscape.	 	The	nearest	other	such	examples	are	Turkey	Cove	
in	Lee	County,	and	Castlewood	in	Russell	County.		The	most	famous	such	location	is	
the	Blue	Grass	area	of	Kentucky.	
	
	 Limestone	encourages	the	growth	of	special	grasses,	such	as	European	blue	
grass,	and	the	native	blue	stem	grass,	which	was	called	“blue	grass	or	rye	grass”	by	
the	pioneers.	 	Both	grasses	are	famous	for	their	ability	to	fatten	herbivores.	 	All	of	
these	 areas	 were	 kept	 cleared	 by	 Indians,	 who	 frequently	 lived	 in	 them.		
Arrowheads	can	be	 found	 in	Rye	Cove,	as	well	as	 these	other	 limestone	meadows,	
that	are	10,000	years	old.	
	
	 This	means	 that	 these	 stone	 cairns	 could	 have	 been	 constructed	 by	 Indian	
tribes	over	the	last	10,000	years,	tribes	whose	names	and	cultures	we	do	not	know.		
The	 Fugates	 and	 I	 agree	 that	 they	were	most	 likely	 of	 a	 ceremonial	 or	 ritualistic	
nature	rather	than	of	a	more	practical	one.	
	
	 We	 recalled	 that	 the	 Cherokee	 buried	 their	 dead	 in	 the	 fetal	 position,	 a	
position	requiring	approximately	a	four	foot	grave.		We	are	aware	that	the	Cherokee	
usually	did	not	bury	 in	mounds,	 except	 for	 that	period	when	 the	 tribe	was	 slowly	
migrating	through	the	mound	building	culture	of	the	Cahokia	to	the	east	of	St.	Louis.		
We	were	 aware	 that	 the	 Yuchi,	 who	 lived	 here	 before	 the	 Cherokee,	 buried	 their	
dead	in	earthen	mounds.		We	were	aware	that	there	used	to	be	such	a	mound	in	Fort	
Blackmore,	a	half	dozen	miles	away.		We	are	aware	that	there	are	Indian	mounds	in	
Lee	 County.	 	 We	 were	 aware	 that	 late	 in	 the	 Cherokee	 period,	 after	 European	
contact,	 began	 to	 lay	 their	 dead	 out	 straight	 like	 the	 Europeans.	 	 Such	 a	 burial	
requires	a	grave	approximately	7	feet	long.	
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	 At	that	point,	our	best	speculation	was	that	these	were	Indian	burials.	
	
	 My	next	move	was	 to	speak	 to	my	son,	 Jimabe,	who	did	an	 internet	search,	
and	found	numerous	references	to	such	cairns.		There	was	a	reference	that	the	oral	
traditions	of	the	Cherokee	were	that	such	structures	existed,	but	no	examples	had	
ever	 been	 found.	 	He	did	 locate	 several	web	 sites	with	 similar	 structures,	 but	 in	
Victoria	 Island,	 British	 Columbia,	 New	 England,	 and	 New	 York.	 	 This	 is	 thought	
provoking,	as	the	Iroquois	of	that	area	and	the	Cherokee	were	in	prehistoric	times	
all	one	tribe.	
	

	
	
	
	

TWO	EXAMPLES	OF	NEW	ENGLAND	CAIRNS	COMPARABLE	TO	THOSE	AT	RYE	
COVE	
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SCATTERGRAM	OF	CAIRNS	IN	MAINE,	WHICH	IS	SIMILAR	TO	THE	LAYOUT	
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AT	RYE	COVE	
	

After	that,	I	spoke	with	Mr.	Thomas	Arnette.		Mr.	Arnette	is	part	Indian,	and	
grew	up	in	the	mixed	Indian	community	within	the	Keokee	area.		He	says	he	is	part	
Cherokee,	and	his	wife	 is	part	Shawnee.	 	Many	mixed	blood	Indians	hid	out	 in	 the	
deeply	inscribed	hollows	of	Black	Mountain,	and	for	a	century	and	a	half	passed	as	
white.	 	 Keokee	 is	 such	 a	 place.	 	 Of	 recent	 years	 they	 have	 openly	 embraced	 their	
heritage,	and	have	formed	associations	to	promote	and	to	perpetuate	that	heritage.		
They	swap	traditional	memories,	and	learn	from	academic	authorities.		They	of	late	
have	 begun	 to	 explore	 possible	 Yuchi	 roots.	 	 Their	 traditions	 are	 surprisingly	
informative,	and	Mr.	Arnette	in	particular,	speaks	with	both	knowledge	and	humility	
about	the	gaps	in	his	knowledge.	

	
I	 asked	Mr.	Arnette	 if	he	knew	of	any	 Indian	rock	piles	constructed	as	 four	

foot	cubes.		I	said	nothing	more.		I	did	not	tell	him	that	I	knew	of	some,	I	did	not	tell	
him	that	they	were	located	in	the	Clinch	Valley,	nor	did	I	tell	him	what	I	thought	they	
were.		I	sat	open	mouthed	as	he	immediately	began	the	following	monolog:	

	
He	 said	 that	 both	 the	 Shawnee	 and	 the	 Cherokee	 who	 lived	 in	 the	 Clinch	

Valley	buried	this	way.	 	The	bodies	were	interred	within	the	rock	piles,	and	heavy	
stones	 were	 initially	 used	 to	 protect	 the	 bodies	 from	 the	 animals.	 	 These	 burials	
were	 left	 for	 a	 year	during	which	 time	 the	 relatives	would	visit	 and	bring	a	 small	
stone,	which	they	had	blessed,	and	add	to	the	rock	pile.	

	
At	 the	 end	 of	 that	 year	 the	 rock	 piles	were	 dismantled,	 and	 the	 remaining	

flesh	 was	 scrapped	 from	 the	 bones,	 and	 the	 flesh	 and	 the	 bones	 were	 buried	 in	
different	holes	in	the	ground.	 	It	was	not	until	this	process	was	completed	that	the	
dead	could	complete	their	journey	to	“wherever”.	

	
There	are	few	rock	piles	left,	because	they	were	torn	down	at	the	end	of	one	

year,	and	because	the	Indians	“left	out	of	here	so	fast	that	they	could	not	tear	down	
all	the	rock	piles”.		Mr.	Arnette	does	not	know	the	time	nor	the	circumstances	of	the	
Indians	having	left	out	so	fast,	but	he	speculated	that	it	might	have	been	the	time	of	
the	Trail	 of	Tears	when	 the	mixed	blood	Pisgah	 left	 the	Clinch	Valley	 and	hid	out	
around	Black	Mountain.		They	were	enough	of	mixed	bloods	that	they	hid	among	the	
white	population	for	150	years	until	they	recently	began	to	announce	their	heritage.	

	
There	were	so	many	people	of	mixed	blood	living	in	the	Clinch	Valley	that	the	

communities	of	Pisgah,	who	were	purer	Cherokee	blood,	and	who	tried	to	live	more	
in	the	Cherokee	traditions,	were	left	alone	at	first.	

	
He	 says	 that	 there	 was	 almost	 a	 civil	 war	 between	 the	 Cherokee	 of	 the	

Smokeys	 and	 the	 Pisgah	 of	 Black	Mountain.	 	 The	 Smokey	 Cherokee	 disowned	 the	
Pisgahs	and	would	not	send	runners	to	keep	them	informed	of	tribal	events.		To	this	
day,	 there	 is	 animosity	 between	 the	 Cherokee	 of	 the	 Smokeys,	 and	 the	 people	 of	
Cherokee	heritage	in	this	area.	
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He	says	that	the	term	“Pisgah”	comes	from	the	fact	that	the	subdivision	of	the	

Cherokee	that	wound	up	living	around	Black	Mountain	came	originally	from	about	
Mount	Pisgah	in	North	Carolina.	(end	of	monolog)	

	
I	would	point	out	one	other	event	that	could	have	caused	the	Indians	of	the	

Clinch	Valley	to	leave	in	a	great	hurry.		The	Yuchi	lived	here	before	1714,	when	the	
Cherokee	came	close	to	exterminating	the	entire	tribe.		It	is	known	that	fragments	of	
the	 Yuchi	 joined	 their	 cousins,	 the	 Creeks,	 along	 the	 coast	 of	 the	 Gulf	 of	 Mexico.		
Most	of	 the	 children	and	women	were	 incorporated	within	 the	Cherokee	 tribe.	 	 It	
would	be	surprising	if	there	had	not	been	fragments	of	Yuchi	who	found	asylum	in	
other	places.		The	Cherokee	traditions	have	embraced	the	Yuchi	sites	as	their	own.	

	
At	any	event,	it	appears	that	there	exist	in	Rye	Cove	several	cairns	that	may	

be	rare	and	officially	unknown	artifacts	of	Indian	culture,	and	which	are	of	potential	
great	academic	value.	

	
	

Addendum	of	June	2017	
	
April	 1,	 2009	Mr.	 Craig	 Seaver,	 the	 head	 of	 Natural	 Tunnel	 State	 Park,	 the	

Fugate	brothers,	 and	 I	met	at	 the	cairns	with	 the	State	Archaeologist,	Mr.	Thomas	
Klatka.	 	 His	 friend,	 head	 of	 the	 Department	 of	 Anthropology	 at	 Radford	 State	
University,	could	not	come	as	hoped,	due	to	health	problems.		That	department	was	
being	abolished	due	to	budget	cuts.	 	Klatka	is	persuaded	that	the	cairns	were	built	
by	Indians	as	some	kind	of	special	project.		They	are	unique	as	nothing	like	them	has	
been	 found	 in	 this	 area	of	 the	 country.	 	He	does	not	know	what	 they	are,	but	 can	
think	of	possibilities	including	burial	structures,	or	astrological	calendars.	 	He	says	
that	 the	process	would	proceed	 slowly,	 but	he	promised	he	would	discuss	 it	with	
colleagues.		He	took	copies	of	this	article	that	I	had	written.		He	says	that	if	the	cairns	
are	 suspected	 of	 being	 burials	 that	 the	 State	 law	 would	 prohibit	 their	 being	
destroyed,	 even	 for	 scientific	 analysis.	 	 Eight	 years	 later	we	 have	 not	 heard	 from	
him.	
	

This	article	was	slightly	rewritten,	and	reformatted	June	2017	
	
	

Addendum	of	August	31,	2017	
	

	 Today	Charles	Fugate	and	 I	met	with	State	Representative	Terry	Kilgore	at	
the	LENOWISCO	office	and	presented	this	paper	to	him,	and	asked	him	to	secure	for	
us	 the	 name	 and	 address	 of	 the	 proper	 state	 employee	 or	 agency	 to	 pursue	 this	
matter.		He	promised	to	do	so.	
	

Addendum	of	9-27-2017	
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	 Today	 I	 phoned	 Mr.	 Mike	 Barber	 from	 the	 Dept.	 of	 Historic	 Resources	 of	
Virginia	 (his	 was	 the	 addressee	 provided	 by	 Mr.	 Kilgore).	 	 He	 had	 talked	 to	 Mr.	
Klatka,	and	said	that	he	was	of	the	opinion	that	the	Rye	Cove	Cairns	were	“too	big”	
to	be	Indian	burial	sites	(compared	to	those	on	the	South	Fork	of	the	Shenandoah).		I	
observed	 to	 him	 that	 they	 were	 smaller	 than	 the	 ones	 from	 New	 York	 and	 New	
England	 that	were	pictured	 in	 the	essay	 I	had	written,	and	he	agreed.	 	Mr.	Barber	
said	that	if	we	could	get	new	photographs	of	the	cairns	and	e-mail	them	to	him,	he	
would	present	them	to	the	Assn.	Meeting	of	Archeologists	that	is	to	occur	in	Oct.	 	I	
phoned	Ann	Fugate,	who	will	tell	Charles.	

	
Addendum	of	10-2-17	

	
Charles	 Fugate	 and	 I	 photographed	 28	 cairns	 at	 Rye	 Cove	 today,	 and	 I	 e-

mailed	Mr.	Mike	Barber	and	Charles	copies	of	the	photos.	
	

Addendum	10-4-17	
	

	 Photos	resent	to	Mr.	Barber,	due	to	failure	of	first	batch	to	transmit.		Made	CD	
of	them	to	hand	carry	to	Charled	Fugate	the	7th.	
	
	

10-2-17	Photos	of	the	23	Rye	Cove	Transitional	Burial	Cairns	
	

	

CAIRN	#1	
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CAIRN	#2	

CAIRN	#3	
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CAIRN	#4	

CAIRN	#5	
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CAIRN	#6	

CAIRN	#7	
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CAIRN	#8	

CAIRN	#9	
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CAIRN	#10	

CAIRN	#11	
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CAIRN	#12	

CAIRN	#13	
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CAIRN	#14	

CAIRN	#15	
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CAIRN	#16	

CAIRN	#17	
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CAIRN	#18	

CAIRN	#19	
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CAIRN	#20	

CAIRN	#21	



	 19	

	
	

	
	

CAIRN	#	22	

CAIRN	#23	
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THREE	CAIRNS		
IN	ONE	PHOTO	

FARMER’S	
ROCK	PILE	
ON	THE	EDGE	
OF	A	
TILLABLE	
FIELD	&	
CAIRN	HILL	
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COMMENTARY	ON	THE	10-2-2017	
PHOTOS	OF	THE	TRANSITIONAL	BURIAL	

CAIRNS	OF	RYE	COVE,	VIRGINIA	
	

	 The	cairns	are	demonstrated	to	have	been	stacked,	rather	than	piled,	stones.		
They	 showed	 angular	 corners,	 and	 sides	 that	 approached	 the	 vertical.	 	 For	
comparison,	there	is	a	photo	of	a	farmer’s	rock	pile	at	the	base	of	cairn	hill,	where	it	
meets	a	silted-in	low	place	that	was	used	as	a	tillable	field.		The	differences	between	
the	pile	of	stones,	and	the	cairns	is	convincing.		The	cairns	are	not	“rock	piles”.	
	
	 Cairn	#10	has	been	attacked	by	an	animal,	which	has	torn	out	the	bottom	left	
hand	corner.		It	has	thus	gained	access	to	the	interior	cavity	within	the	cairn,	but	has	
not	destroyed	the	remainder	of	the	cairn.		All	the	other	cairns	are	either	completely	
intact,	 or	 have	 been	 disarticulated	 from	 the	 top	 down.	 	 This	 finding	 is	 most	
compatible	with	a	bear	having	smelled	carrion	within	the	cairn,	and	having	removed	
enough	of	the	stones	to	gain	access	to	it.		This	supports	the	story	given	by	the	local	
descendant	of	Indians	that	there	was	a	human	body	inside.	
	
	 Many	of	the	cairns	have	been	disarticulated	from	the	top	down,	sufficiently	to	
open	up	the	interior	cavity.		No	attempt	was	made	to	remove	more	of	the	rocks	than	
was	necessary	to	accomplish	this	task.		This	is	also	compatible	with	the	explanation	
that	the	cairns	were	purposefully	disarticulated	at	the	end	of	one	year.			
	
	 The	 intact	 cairns	 are	 also	 compatible	 with	 the	 story	 that	 the	 Indians	 who	
built	 these	cairns	at	one	point	 in	 time	were	 forced	 to	 “leave	 in	a	hurry”	and	were	
“unable	to	complete	their	task	of	disinterring	the	bodies”.	
	
	 In	 summary,	 the	 twenty	 three	 cairns	 found	 contiguously	 arranged	 on	 rock	
ledges	in	Rye	Cove,	Virginia	substantiate	the	story	of	their	creation	and	purpose,	as	
given	by	an	individual	who	described	himself	as	the	son	of	an	Indian	Medicine	Man,	
who	was	part	of	the	“Pisgah	Cherokee”.		This	man	had	been	told	only	that	they	were	
local	rock	stacks	of	about	four	by	four	feet.			
	
	 It	should	also	be	noted	that	about	twenty	years	ago	there	was	a	single	such	
cairn	 near	 the	 cemetery	 for	 Carter’s	 Fort,	 on	 the	 land	 that	 then	 belonged	 to	 the	
Hutchinson	Meat	Packing	Plant.	 	 It	was	 located	 in	 the	edge	of	 the	woods,	and	was	
about	 two	hundred	yards	 from	the	 fort	 site	 itself.	 	This	site	 is	about	 two	air	miles	
from	the	site	described	in	this	article.		The	author	has	a	photo	of	this	cairn.	
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